BRANCH PROCEDURES FOR ELECTIONS TO CONFERENCES

ROLE OF DELEGATES AND VISITORS
Delegates and visitors should:

i) attend all sessions of the conference

ii) be prepared to attend fringe meetings at conference on issues pertinent to the Branch

iii) be prepared to submit a written report to the Branch Committee summarising the main details of the conference

iv) attend regional delegation meetings where appropriate

Delegate to conferences should also be prepared to speak on motions submitted by the Branch or on issues that affect the Branch.

PROPORTIONALITY AND FAIR REPRESENTATION

Proportionality refers to the number of male and female members in each Branch.  This should be reflected by the people we send as delegates to conferences.  Every effort should also be made to apply this rule on proportionality where the Branch agrees to send visitors to conferences (Women's conference being the exception).

Fair representation in the case of conference delegation refers to (i) low paid members, (ii) employees on different conditions of service (such as craft workers, youth workers and college workers).  Although rules for national delegate and self organised group conferences do not stipulate that a proportion of delegates must be low paid, ideally we should aim to make sure that we are representative of the membership in this way.  

In electing delegates to conferences, we should also be aware of other issues relating to the involvement of disenfranchised members, such as gay men, lesbian women, young people, disabled people, black and ethnic minority members.  As people from these groups are under represented in our Branch and the structure of the Union as a whole, we should work to support and promote their involvement.

DELEGATES TO NATIONAL DELEGATE CONFERENCE

At the time of writing, the Branch is entitled to send three delegates to National Delegate conference.  Following the rules of proportionality, two delegates must be female, one male.  Ideally, the delegation should include one low paid member.

The Branch Secretary should write to all Branch Committee members three weeks in advance of the first Branch Committee meeting  of the new administrative year, requesting that members who are interested in attending National Delegate Conference inform the Branch Office by a date one week prior to the Branch Committee Meeting.  A list shall then be compiled of all members who wish to be considered as delegates. The Branch Secretary and Chairperson will then organise an election if there are more nominations then delegate places.

The Branch Secretary should be automatically entitled to a place in the conference delegation, as s/he is the most senior Branch official.  If the Branch Secretary does not wish to be part of the delegation, his/her place shall be allocated to the Assistant Branch Secretary.  If the Assistant Branch Secretary does not wish to be part of the delegation, the places shall be allocated to those members who have expressed an interest as outlined below.

If there is no competition for delegate places, and one male and two women, one of whom is low paid come forward, then they shall be the delegation

In the event that there is competition for delegate places, a ballot should be held at the Branch Committee meeting.

Each candidate will be entitled to speak for five minutes outlining why they which to be a delegate.

All candidates will then leave the meeting while a discussion takes place and return to participate in the written ballot. 

Each member of the Branch committee present at the meeting shall have three votes, one for each delegate.

Delegates will then be chosen according to the number of votes that they receive and in accordance with the proportionality and fair representation.

.

If the Branch Secretary (or Assistant Branch Secretary) is a male low paid worker, the remaining delegates must be women and can be from any level on the pay scale.

If the Branch Secretary (or Assistant Branch Secretary) is a female low paid worker, the remaining delegates must be one woman and one man and can be from any level on the pay scale.

If the Branch Secretary (or Assistant Branch Secretary) is a male, but not a low paid worker, the remaining delegates must be women and one should be a low paid worker.

If the Branch Secretary (or Assistant Branch Secretary) is a female, but not a low paid worker, the remaining candidates must be one woman and one man and one should be a low paid worker.

If the Branch Secretary (or Assistant Branch Secretary) is not part of the delegation, then it should still comprise of two female and one male delegate, one of whom must be low paid.

If a male low paid worker receives the highest number of votes, then the remaining delegates must be the women from any level on the pay scale, who received the highest number of votes.

If a male who is not low paid receives the highest number of votes, then the remaining delegates must be a woman who is low paid and received the highest number of votes and a woman from any level on the pay scale, who received the highest number of votes.

If a female low paid worker receives the highest number of votes, then the remaining delegates must be a woman and a man from any level on the pay scale, who received the highest number of votes respectively.

If a female member, who is not a low paid worker, receives the highest number of votes, then the remaining delegates must be a woman and a man from any level on the pay scale, who received the highest number of votes respectively.

If the vote is tied in any respect, the Chairperson shall be entitled to a casting vote. 

If no low paid member expresses an interest in attending the conference, then delegates may be from any level on the pay scale, but should still be one man and two women.

The delegation will then be reported to the Annual General Meeting for its approval or otherwise.

VISITORS TO NATIONAL DELEGATE CONFERENCE

The visitor to the National Delegate Conference will be the fourth delegate to the Local Government Conference.

No more than one visitor shall normally be elected to conference.

On exceptional occasions, where the Branch has submitted a motion or amendment to the conference, the Branch Committee will consider a request for an additional visitor place.

Where approval is given for an additional visitor place, expressions of interest from members wishing to attend conference as a visitor will be dealt with in the same process outlined for seeking nominations for delegates (see above).  Any member wishing to attend must meet one of the following criteria:

a) First time attendees at conference who would like to attend to observe the working of the conference.

b) Members of the Branch Committee who feel that their presence at conference is important to their role in the Branch (i.e. attending fringe meetings, networking and seeking support from other Branches for motions and/or amendments submitted by our own Branch).

People who were unsuccessful in the election to attend as delegates will automatically be transferred to the list of people that wish to be elected as visitor/s if they so wish, providing that their reasons for attending meet the above criteria.

In the event that there is competition for visitor places a ballot will be conducted at Branch Committee as outlined above for the visitor place.  Each member of the Branch Committee will have one vote, (two votes where the Branch Committee have agreed an additional visitor place).  The person/s who receives the largest amount of votes will be elected.

If only one visitor is elected then they may be either male or female.

If the Branch Committee agrees for two visitors to attend, ideally, one should be female and the other male.

LOCAL GOVERNMENT CONFERENCE
At the time of writing the Branch is entitled to send four delegates to Local Government Conference.  (this conference precedes the National Delegate Conference)

The three delegates to National Delegate Conference shall also be delegates to Local Government Conference.

Branch Committee members shall be asked for expressions of interest in attending the conference at the same time as the request is made for National Delegate Conference.

The visitor to the National Delegate Conference will be the fourth delegate to the Local Government Conference.

Where the Branch Committee have approved an additional visitor to the National Delegate Conference, the visitor gaining the highest number of votes shall be elected as the fourth delegate to the Local Government Conference.

Out of the 4 delegate places no more than 2 delegates shall be male.

SELF ORGANISED GROUPS AND RETIRED MEMBERS CONFERENCE
Delegates and visitors to self-organised group conferences, shall be selected by the members of the self-organised groups themselves.  

Based on current membership levels, no more than two members shall be entitled to attend, either as delegates or as a visitor.

On exceptional occasions where the Branch self-organised group has submitted a motion or amendment to the conference, the self-organised group may apply to the Branch Committee for additional delegate/visitor places.

The officer representing the self-organised group within the Branch has an automatic right to attend the conference as a delegate.  If they do not wish to attend, their delegate place shall be open to members of the Branch group, or in the absence of a group, members who could potentially be in the group. (i.e. women in the Branch Women’s Group, or where there is no group it shall be open to all women in the Branch).

Where there are no self-organised groups holding meetings within the Branch, all members within the particular self-organised group should be invited to express an interest in attending through the Branch Newsletter (Trumpet), and via other appropriate publicity arranged by the self-organised group officer, or in the absence of an officer, by the Branch Secretary.

If there are the same number of people comes forward as there are delegate/visitor places available, those people shall be elected automatically.

If there are more expressions of interest than delegate/visitor places available, a meeting of members of the self-organised group shall be called by the Officer, or in their absence an appropriate Officer appointed by the Branch Committee.

Each candidate for a delegate place will be entitled to speak for five minutes outlining why they wish to be a delegate.

All candidates will then leave the meeting while a discussion takes place, returning prior to the commencement of the written ballot.

Each member present at the meeting shall have one vote for each delegate place available.

Delegate/s will then be chosen according to the number of votes they receive.

People who were unsuccessful in the election to attend as delegates will automatically be entitled to be considered for election as a visitor to the conference, subject to the above criteria.

If one person expresses an interest in attending as a visitor, they shall be given the visitors place automatically.

Where there is competition for visitors places (where the Branch self-organised group has submitted a motion or amendment to the conference), a ballot should be conducted by the same process outlined above for delegate places.

APF CONFERENCES
Elections to the APF and GPF conferences should be conducted according to the procedure outlined above for self -organised groups.

OTHER CONFERENCES
All other conferences that the Branch could potentially attend shall be brought to Branch Committee where procedures for election shall be agreed.

These rules shall be amended where necessary, to reflect movements in Branch Membership figures.

Branch Procedures for election of delegates and visitors to conferences 
This AGM approves the Protocol on the Election of Conference Delegates and instructs the Branch Committee to report on the success, or otherwise, of its application, to the AGM of 2004.

(Agreed at A.G.M. 27 February 2002)
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